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February 18, 2020 


The Honorable Claudia Balducci
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
COURTHOUSE

Dear Councilmember Balducci

This letter transmits the first of two King County Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) reports on the implementation of Ordinance 18637, Sections 2 through 5, related to confinement of juveniles in county detention facilities in compliance with Ordinance 18835, Section 52, as amended by Ordinance 18930, Section 36, Proviso P8 and a proposed motion acknowledging receipt of the report. 

The proviso requires:
Of this appropriation, $200,000 shall not be expended or encumbered until the executive transmits two reports on the implementation of Ordinance 18637, Sections 2 through 5, as they relate to confinement of juveniles in county detention facilities, each accompanied by a motion that should acknowledge receipt of each respective report and reference the subject matter, the proviso's ordinance, ordinance section and proviso number in both the title and body of the motion, and a motion acknowledging receipt of each report is passed by the council. Upon passage of each motion, $100,000 is released for encumbrance or expenditure.
The two reports required by this proviso should build on the two reports submitted on practices related to the confinement of juveniles required by Ordinance 18637, Section 6. The two reports required by this proviso shall be prepared by an appointed, independent monitor or monitors who, either alone or together, have extensive knowledge of the processes and procedures by which the reports required by Ordinance 18637 were generated and, in accordance with Ordinance 18637, Section 6, the monitor or monitors shall have expertise in adolescent development, juvenile detention operations and corrections, officer safety and security and trauma informed behavioral modification practices. The monitor or monitors shall report on the implementation of Ordinance 18637, Sections 2 through 5, and the report shall also include, but not be limited to:
A. A review of the number of times solitary confinement was used during the evaluation period;
B. An evaluation of the documentation of the circumstances for the use of solitary confinement;
C. A determination whether, for each instance solitary confinement was used, it did not exceed four hours;
D. [bookmark: _GoBack]An evaluation of the documentation of supervisory review before the use of solitary confinement;
E. An evaluation of the documentation that youth in solitary confinement have been assessed or reviewed by medical professionals;
F. An evaluation of the documentation of how youth subject to solitary confinement had full access to education, programming and ordinary necessities, such as medication, meals and reading material, when in solitary confinement; and
G. An assessment of the progress by the department of adult and juvenile detention juvenile division on implementing the recommendations outlined in the two reports on practices related to the confinement of juveniles as required by Ordinance 18637, Section 6.
In preparing and completing the reports required by this proviso, the monitor or monitors shall consult with stakeholders, including representatives of the King County Juvenile Detention Guild (Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention - Juvenile Detention) representing employees in the department of adult and juvenile detention juvenile division.
The first report should cover December 1, 2018, through July 30, 2019. The second report should cover August 1, 2019 through March 31, 2020.

This first report and a motion required by this proviso should be transmitted by August 31, 2019, and the second report and a motion required by this proviso should be transmitted by April 30, 2020, both in the form of a paper original and an electronic copy with the clerk of the council, who shall retain the original and provide an electronic copy to all councilmembers, the council chief of staff and the lead staff for the law and justice committee, or its successor.

The enclosed report recognizes the department’s significant strides in updating its policies and operations to support reduction in the use of room confinement and to implement a trauma informed approach to working with youth who are detained. Referencing an earlier monitor’s report, the attached report states, “…leaders from all DAJD facilities appeared to be invested in improvements and engaged in discussions with staff about changing procedures and addressing operational challenges.” The report further acknowledges that the department has developed processes to track and evaluate whether policy requirements for placement, review, and assessment of each instance of restrictive housing were met. 

The enclosed monitor’s report also includes observations of DAJD policies and practices. It provides 13 recommendations, ranging from revising terminology in the Inmate Handbook and streamlining codes in the Youth Accountability Checklist and developing enhanced data analytic capabilities, to developing a behavior management plan for each youth who enters restrictive housing and exploring how family members might be accommodated in the transition process when a juvenile turns 18 and is transferred to an adult facility. DAJD leadership and staff continue to thoughtfully respond to monitor recommendations and collaborate on improvements, including continuing to explore opportunities for additional community partnerships that support programming and services for youth. 

This motion and accompanying report are in satisfaction of the requirements of Proviso P8.

This report furthers the County’s Strategic Plan goals of Safety and Justice by increasing access to trauma informed care while decreasing restrictive housing in the County’s detention facilities. It is estimated that this report required approximately 100 staff hours costing approximately $6000 to produce. 

If your staff have any questions, please John Diaz, Director, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention, at 206-263-3669.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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